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November 2005

Dear Friends,

I have been asked to share with you something of the recent Diocesan Clergy Pilgrimage, which this year was a visit to Rome. Why Rome?  It proved to be a good deal less expensive than our usual tri-annual Clergy School to Oxford. The costs of these tri-annual visits is born by a Charitable Trust established especially for this purpose.

Some 86 clergy travelled to Rome on the 3rd October, leaving St Woolos Cathedral at 5.30a.m. After arrival at Ciampino Airport we were transported to our hotel via the Church of Ognissanti (RC) to be welcomed by The Revd. Jonathan Boardman, of the Anglican Centre in Rome. Here Bishop Dominic led us in Sung Evensong.

Our hotel was situated some 3 metro stops from the city centre which meant that we had to travel by coaches each day for the very full and well planned programme. Our days began with Morning Prayer with the Homilies given by Bishop Dominic, which also included excellent teaching. Each day before lunch we joined together for a celebration of the Eucharist which was held in various small chapels usually belonging to a convent  where the lay workers also provided excellent lunches for pilgrims and for the needy od which there were very many in Rome. During the course of our five days stay we were given lectures by visiting speakers. The first was Donna Orsuto, an American lady who has lived and worked on Rome for 35 years. Her speciality was Lay Ministry in the Roman Church about which she had written extensively in  addition to being an Advisor to the Vatican on this subject; she also ran training courses for laity who came from all parts of the globe. The next lecture was given by another lady, Monica Attias at Sant Egidio in one of their centres Palazzo Leopardi. This is an international organisation run entirely by lay workers providing lodgings, food and training for refugees. Sant Egidio can be found in many countries and each, although autonomous, is based entirely on Scripture and Our Lord’s command “that as much as you do this for many you do for me.” Our third lecture turned \ out to be an after dinner talk by Cardinal Kasper whose responsibility in the Vatican is Ecumenism. In answer to the questions we were led to understand that progress is ongoing but there are many hurdles. He suggested that all the other denominations had more jumps to make than the Roman Church! 

On the Wednesday of our visit we were invited to attend the General Audience given by the Pope each week; we were given a privileged position on the raised dais alongside the Pope. The whole affair took some 3 hours during which time seated for a good proportion I found interesting only inasmuch as from the elevated position I was able to watch the crowd, some 63,000 we were told. When the Pope appeared some of my fellow clergy were very excited and stood on their seats to take photographs. I saw nothing and was somewhat bored – perhaps because of my Presbyterian upbringing! I felt the time could have been more profitably used. The main highlight for me was our visit to the Catacombs where after walking through these extraordinary vaults we held a Sung Eucharist. 

Of course a visit to Rome could only be complete with a tour of classical Rome and this was conducted by our excellent guides by coach and on foot. Very exhausting but extremely interesting since much had not changed at all since I last visited some 30 years ago - although I have attended conferences there fairly recently but spent little time actually seeing the sights.

There were other visits to very special places but suffice to say that I believe as a group of clergy working in the same Diocese this pilgrimage afforded a unique opportunity for worshipping together and time to discuss and chat. The fellowship was greatly enhanced and I am sure that those clergy who are anxious about the future were encouraged by the leadership and teaching given by Bishop Dominic. That he chose to be with us for the week before his major operation was so generous and showed how he cares about his flock and their spiritual needs. I can report that our Bishop has come successfully through his heart surgery and is making good progress. Please continue to pray for his complete recovery.

Nansi Davies, Curate.
SHIRENEWTON SUNDAY CLUB 

Dates for this term

Date
Time 
Venue

6th Nov
9.45
Sunday Club – The Chantry

13th Nov
9.45
Remembrance Sunday Church

20th Nov
9.45
Sunday Club – The Chantry

27th Nov
9.45
Sunday Club – The Chantry

4th Dec
9.45
Sunday Club & Mini Fayre- The Chantry

18th Dec
9.45

4.00 p.m.
Sunday Club – The Chantry

Service of Nativity and Carols – Church

24th Dec
4.00 p.m.
Service of Nativity and Christingle – Church

Shirenewton Sunday Club welcomes 

all children from 3 years. 
Do come and join us.

Jane Smith-Haddon 
641 525

Glynis MacDonald
641 818



From the registers

A service of Baptism was held on 3rd October for Gethin Thomas Mayo the son of Rachel Patricia and Ian Andrew Mayo.


Shirenewton Church 200 Club

The winners of the draw held in October were: -


137

Linda Wilkinson


£40


236

Cynthia Smith


£30

 55

Mrs. Attewell


£20


 50

Pauline Burke


£10


Shirenewton Community Council

Meeting held on 3rd. October 2005 

County Councillor Graham Down and 4 members of the community joined 5 members of the Council.
Matters Arising 
The meeting arranged at The Huntsman recently to take forward plans to create a Neighbourhood Watch network in the Shirenewton / Mynyddbach area was poorly attended. Members of those communities are asked to volunteer as contacts for a small sector within the area. Each volunteer passes on information to householders within the sector as possible. If you feel you could be one of the contacts speak to PC Andy Mason at Chepstow Police Station, Beverley Moore on 641532 or Paul Wright at Shirenewton Shop.
Pandy Mill bend. Chevrons have now been erected at the corner indicating a sharp bend in the road. 

Retirement of Mr. R. Phelps as Community Council Clerk. A sub-group of 4 councillors was nominated to consider the implications of appointing a replacement for Mr. Phelps. Further information about the post, which does carry a modest salary, is available from the Chairman.
Planning Matters 
The following Applications were received for consideration: -
Substantial improvements and an additional extension to Cala Cottage, Earlswood. After consideration of a revised application and clarification of some aspects of the proposal by the applicants, members agreed to recommend approval.

Replacement of a UPVC conservatory with a wooden structure at Pear Tree Cottage, Mynyddbach was recommended for approval.
An application to build a conservatory at The Ravens, Mynyddbach; for an extension at South Grove, Earlswood and for an extension at The Bungalow, Wentwood Hill, Newchurch West were also recommended for approval.

Members agreed to recommend approval for an application to construct a new dwelling on ground at Springfield, Shirenewton but suggested a number of conditions to the approval particularly with regard to existing properties in the immediate vicinity of the site.
Notification of Planning Approval was received from the County Planning Department for the demolition and reconstruction of New Mill Cottage, Earlswood. 
Matters of Local Concern
The Post Office informs us the letterbox will be returned to School Hill, Mynyddbach. However because the replacement box will be of a different type planning permission will be required. As yet no Planning Application has been made by them. Despite continued requests from the Community Council and Cllr. Down the Post Office have not progressed this matter for the last 3-4 months. 

Mon.C.C. Highways Department have undertaken a Road Safety Strategy and have asked us to let them know of any potentially hazardous sections of highway within the area. As well as Pandy Mill bend we suggested the road from The Tan House into the village, the road from the Recreation Field into the village and the road adjacent to Upper Tump Farm, Earlswood are some of the more dangerous sections of local highways. Cllr. Down to take our views forward. 

Members have received a copy of the Mon.C.C. Rights of Way Improvement Plan. There are apparently 192 registered public rights of way within our community which, following a recent survey, include a total of 254 points, which need attention. Funding will govern just how many of these situations can be improved.
It was reported that in some places in the rural area the highway is being narrowed by the grass verges, which are overgrowing the metalled road by up to a foot on either side of the road, effectively narrowing the road to a single carriageway. Cllr. Down will raise the matter with the Highways Department. 
The Squeeze Belly Gates. It is hoped they can be installed before the November Memorial Service. 
There being no further business the meeting closed at 9:30 p.m. The next meeting of the Community Council will be on Monday 7th. November 2005. 
Peter Jones

Clerk to Shirenewton Community Council

Applications are invited for the above appointment. This is a part time position requiring approximately 40 hours a month. Starting salary £4,155 p.a. progressing to £4,751 p.a. with contributory pension scheme.

The successful applicant should be IT literate and have some financial accounting knowledge. He /she will be required to take and prepare minutes, deal with correspondence and file and maintain records of the Council. An ability to work on his / her own initiative is important.

Applicants should submit a CV by the closing date of 15th November 2005 to:

R.W.  Phelps

4 Priory Close 

St. Kingsmark

Chepstow, Monmouthshire

NP16 5ND

Shirenewton and Mynydd Bach Neighbourhood Watch 

Gwent Police has informed us of the following scams that we should be aware of that are operating in the Chepstow.

· There have been a number of bogus callers pretending to be representatives of Welsh Water trying to obtain access to homes under the pretence of carrying out work or inspections. Welsh Water have implemented a ‘Password Scheme’ to try and prevent this from happening. To obtain a password ring the following freephone number 0800 052 0145, this number will be known to only you and the employee.

· A group of men are offering drive tarmacing service and then providing exorbitant invoices. The invoices themselves are fraudulent. Should you be approached you are requested to contact the local police if possible with a description of the individual or individuals involved. 

· Two reports of thefts of electric fences and units one from the Whitelye area and one from the Earlswood area in the last fortnight. 

· Burglary overnight 24th - 25th October at building site on Shirenewton Golf Club, kitchen fittings taken.

· There has been a daytime burglary in domestic premise in Itton, and the theft of computers and computer equipment from the Chepstow Racecourse.


SMU (Shirenewton Mothers' Union) 

Eight members and one guest met in Church on 12th October.   Our bible reading prompted us to think about the first steps to World Peace as illustrated by Solomon in the 1st book of Kings.   Rosemary Carey led us in very meaningful prayer.    Members were reminded of the Sharing Day to be held at St. Paul’s Newport on Monday 7th November from 10-3 p.m.  

Mrs. Winnie Jones then made history come alive by telling us about the lost village of Runston although it seems that the villagers did not make their living lawfully and when their « prey » of stage-coaches and the opportunity of smuggling faded out so did the occupants of the village!  Thank you Winnie for an entertaining hour.

Next month (9th November at 2.30 p.m.) we will be learning about the life of a lay Franciscan from Audrey and Glyn Jenkins who will also display the wares of the MU Enterprises.

New members and visitors are welcome to join us (Tea and biscuits will be served at 3.30 p.m.)

Enquiries to Auriol Horton, Branch Leader, 01291 641844.


SHIRENEWTON W.I.


20th October 2005

This months meeting was a Social evening, with quizzes and entertainment from our own members. 

Ruth Savager had prepared two quite different quizzes to tax our brains, and there was keen competition amongst the teams. Winning teams were presented with rose sprays.

Ruth had also been busy in the proceeding weeks, rehearsing chime bar pieces, with four other members. The chime bars were donated to Shirenewton W.I. about twenty years ago and are a tradition often enjoyed on social occasions. Those ladies keeping a tally of the Alphabet Activities duly recorded ‘C’ for chime bars.

Winnie Jones entertained us by reading a young Scout’s letter home, from a disastrous camp; and another amusing tale about ‘shopping for a husband’. The president thanked both Winnie and Ruth for helping to make the evening so enjoyable.

The National Federation – Wales, drew member’s attention to a new initiative. Volunteers are invited to develop links with local schools, engaging children in gardening projects. Jean Howe, who teaches in Caldicot, asked if any members would like to take advantage of the scheme to work alongside her and several members expressed an interest.

Our next meeting is on 17th November when our speaker’s subject is ‘Clean water in Uganda villages’. Visitors are welcome.
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Gaerllwyd Women’s Meetings:  – at Gaerllwyd Baptist Chapel

Next Sisterhood meeting is on 2nd November at 2.30 when the speaker will be Mr. Anderson from Newport.

On the 11th November at 2.30 the speaker will be Mrs. White from Aylburton.


Fair Trade News


Nestle (now there's a novel opening for these articles!) has just
launched a Fair Trade accredited coffee!


Their spokesperson on Radio 4 today was very coy about what percentage
of their products will be fairly traded - presumably a minute amount of one of their enormous range. Yes, they will get a vast amount of publicity ( as we know any publicity is good publicity) at very little cost and it might offset, to some extent, their generally negative status in the more liberal press. Nestle's motives, are, I believe, totally commercial. Their spokes-person implied otherwise, of course. 


Nevertheless, coercing mainstream multinationals to begin to take Fair
Trade seriously must, ultimately be a good thing.


Some years ago a pupil said to me that I must be aggravated that Fairly Traded goods were beginning to be on sale in supermarkets – I would soon be out of that particular job! Hurrah said I! I would happily pack up my boxes and have an easier life! Not quite yet I think. But I can hope!

Think FAIR TRADE for Christmas. Surely the key figure in those festivities would agree? 


As ever contact me for a catalogue or details or borrow from Spar.
Marion McAdam 641 316.  NB NEW E-MAIL msm316@gmail.com
or Traidcraft direct : 0845 330 8900 www.traidcraftshop.co.uk 

PYP– Parish Youth Page

Good morrow ye olde gentle folkes,


That’s yer old English for howdy-doodie. And why be I talking like this – me a lowly little hound dog? Because my owner was having breakfast this morning and was in her usual baggy state of morning indifference to the world – when she began to read the back of the Kellogg’s cornflake packet. It’s true!  It was all about horrible histories and when it comes to the quizzes - I get quizzed.  So which do you want – the ‘Putrid Poetry’ or the ‘Awful Aztecs’? Well you’re going to get the ‘Putrid Poetry’


In the 12th Century, minstrels had to sing for their supper. But the songs that the knights enjoyed were enough to put most people off their food. (including breakfast)Here is part of Bertrand de Born’s cheerful pop classic. But with some missing words.

The missing words are down the bottom BUT not in the right order.

My heart swells with happiness every time

I see a strong castle being attacked,

1

It’s strong…………………. being beaten down.

2

The ……………on those broken walls 

Being struck down to the ground.

3
While the horses of the …………………….. and fallen

Roam the field at random.

And when the battle starts to boil

Let all your noble men 

4 – 5
Put all your will to breaking …………… and……………

I tell you that my greatest joy

6

Is just to hear the …………,

‘On! On!’ from both sides and

7

The ………… of horses with no riders,

And the groans of ‘Help me! Help me!’

8

From the fallen …………,

9
And when I see the …………pierced clean through

10

by shafts of …………

wounded
spears
shout

heads

soldiers

corpses
screams
arms

dead

walls

Now – isn’t that just what you want to read while you’re munching your cornflakes?
And I don’t think that Bertrand would have had much of a hit with this charming little ditty – it doesn’t even rhyme.

Answers at the back as usual

1st Shirenewton Guides.

It hardly seems any time since the last report! Guides have been working in their Patrols on various challenges. Some have tye-dyed t shirts (and their hands, even though they wore gloves), others have made greetings cards and vanilla bags and looked into the testing of products on animals. Our Young Leaders organised a night of activities – very popular as one base was to make a necklace of sweets. Kitten has been sunning herself in the Med. but her place was taken by a member of the Trefoil Guild to ensure we had sufficient adults present. Our parents rota is now up and running. If this is successful, we hope to be able to accept a couple of Brownies into the Unit at Christmas time. It is great to be popular but it does cause logistical challenges! We are beginning preparations for winter “camp” down near Porthcawl. We will be staying very near the beach and are planning activities around our theme – it is still a secret so don’t think your daughter hasn’t been listening, as she hasn’t been told. Our other main event in November will be Remembrance Day. It was lovely to meet so many Guides as we “progressed” at the Barn Dance – I hope you all enjoyed it as much as I did.

Yours in Guiding,   Kestrel.




Kestrel:
 Helen Cann

tel. 650835

Kitten:
 Amanda Turner
tel. 650763

Zebra: 
Tracey Ashton

tel. 650692


Brownie Report

We have welcomed six new girls into the Brownies this summer, and said goodbye to a some of our old girls, many who have flown up to Guides

We have been making the most of autumn gifts this half term. The girls have made some beautifully artistic coasters using autumn leaves that they had collected and identified. Last week they learned how to make baked apple with marshmallow on the top, which the girls enthusiastically took home to bake.

Guiding is thriving in the Shirenewton area. We still have a considerable waiting list, so apologies to all those who are waiting for a place. If you would like to go on our Brownie waiting list please complete a form at the weekly Brownie meetings held on a Tuesday from 6.00 – 7.30 p.m. at Shirenewton School during term time.

Jackie Broughton.


Shirenewton Whist Drives

Due to late holidays we were down to 21 players on the 6th October.   In November we meet on the 3rd and our Christmas Drive with Festive Prizes and mincepies! Will be on December 1st.   We meet at the Recreation Hall and start playing at 7.30 p.m. promptly (finishing about 9.45 p.m.)     Potential regulars are welcome as well as occasional players (who knows, you might become addicted!)

Enquiries to Auriol Horton, 01291 641844

Shirenewton Church Website and Shopping Portal 
www.shirenewtonchurch.com
If you shop on line don’t forget to use the Church Website and Shopping Portal. It costs you nothing, all the major outlets are there including, Dixons, Comet, B&Q, Amazon, and John Lewis. Also for flights rail and holiday travel.

David Cornwell Webmaster www.shirenewtonchurch.com 

Stargazing in November

The planet Venus lies low in the South South West evening twilight sky. It lies just above the Crescent Moon in early evening on Guy Fawkes Night.

Mars is now its brightest until 2018. On November 7th it is at Opposition, where Mars is exactly opposite the Sun in the sky. This is the most favourable time to observe the planet as it is then closer to Earth than at any other time in its orbit around the Sun. It is very bright, reddish in colour and lies to the East in the evening sky.

It may be possible to see a Meteor shower on the nights of the 3rd or 4th of November. The shower is called the Taurids as they appear to come from the direction of Taurus the Bull – to the East of Mars.

The seven stars of the Plough lie to the North in the evening. Those of us with particularly good eye-sight can see that Mizar, the star that is the second along the handle of the plough, is in fact a double-star.

The “W” of Cassiopeia lies nearly overhead. In Roman mythology Cassiopeia was queen of the ancient kingdom of Aethiopia. She was chained to her throne as a punishment for being boastful, and placed in the heavens to sometimes hang upside down. The band of stars making up the Milky Way runs through Cassiopeia. 

The Milky Way is best seen from the countryside, away from city and even village lights. There have been no really large telescopes of the type used by professional astronomers in the UK for 30 years or more. This is at least partly due to the effects of street lighting. Britain’s main optical telescopes are sited on a high mountain away from towns on the island of La Palma in the Canaries.

Dave Thomas

The Bells, The Bells…….
We have been having lots of people to our practice nights recently. On one occasion there were 19 ringers. This is good in some ways but it makes it difficult to run the practice and make sure every one has a turn. Some visitors come as helpers to provide support for our ringers who are 

learning new methods and some come so that we can help them to ring the method they want practice with.


Bob Millar rang his first quarter peal of a minor method from an inside bell 
on Sunday 25th September. This was as part of the Llandaff & Monmouth 
D.A.C.B.R. quarter peal fortnight. The method was Plain Bob Minor, and the band was Treble, Pip Penney; 2. Bob Millar;  3. Barry Hayman (St Woolo’s Cathedral); 4. Anne Jones (Rhadyr); 5. Alex Osley,   (Mathern); 6. Mike Penney-conductor.


Some of our ringers went out during this fortnight to ring quarters at other 
churches. Jenny Millar, Jane Leney, Pip Penney and Mike Penney went to 
Trelleck to ring Grandsire Doubles with one of the Trelleck ringers. There 
were to have been two Trelleck ringers in the band but one had to cry off at the last minute due to the fact that her dog suddenly produced numerous puppies, all of which needed intensive feeding! However, every cloud has a silver lining. Jenny was able to fall into the breech and take the opportunity of ringing her second quarter to a method she had not rung 
previously. This was lucky for Jenny as in the morning she had been going 
for her first quarter of minor on the treble at Magor. We had been ringing 
for about 30 minutes when suddenly the tenor stuck with the rope high in the air and refused to ring any more. The stay had slipped due to a loose bolt and had jammed the bell wheel. Jenny had been naturally disappointed so when a few hours later she was offered the opportunity to ring at Trelleck she took it. However, she did have rather a large blister on her hand by the end of all that ringing.
Pip Penney.


Shirenewton Local History Society

At our last meeting held at the Huntsman Hotel on Tuesday, 27th September, Dr Tim King enlightened us on the vagaries of using a computer to research local/family history.  He encouraged members to make more use of the search engines own web sites.  Have you tried Google Earth Yet? Plenty of I.T. information for us to research during the long winter evenings. 

Some of our members will be Field Walking with a team from Cardiff University on the weekend of the 21/22/23 October at Cophill Farm.  This is a continuation of work carried out there this Spring.   Please pray for dry weather!!

SLHS Dates for your Diary: 



Tuesday, 29th November 7.30pm, Huntsman Hotel  

Speaker: Mr George Peterken   

Talk Entitled: 
‘The History of the Lower Wye Valley Wood’. 


Earlswood and Newchurch West 

Memorial Hall
Only 2 miles from Shirenewton
The Biggest Village Hall in Monmouthshire!!

Sprung Wooden Dance Floor -Superb Stage

Seating for 200

Central Heating - Bar Area - Large Car Park

Why not hire it for your next Function,

Party or Dance?

For more details, ring: - 01291 641 818

Family Quiz

In aid of St. James, Devauden.

Saturday 12th November at 7.30pm prompt in the Hood Memorial Hall.

Teams of four, bar licence applied for, raffle.

Tickets from Helen Cann on 

01291 650835 

years £2 

Over 11 years £4 to include a Ploughman’s supper.

Have Badgers Been Digging In Your Garden?

Steve Clark, Chairman of the Gwent Badger Group, lives in Chepstow and has been called out several times in recent weeks by local homeowners puzzled by badgers digging in their gardens. Here he explains the badgers’ behaviour.

As Autumn begins, mammals are busily preparing for the difficult winter months ahead. At a time when gardeners tidy their grounds at the end of another growing season, so wildlife looks to take advantage of the surplus fruits and hidden insects that lay in abundance in the neglected areas.

The grub of the crane fly or flying daddy-long- legs is not widely known or understood, yet it is highly valued by mammals, especially badgers, as an important food source during the autumn months. 

These grubs, called leatherjackets, develop in lawns throughout the year and mature during early autumn. Their presence, close to the surface of lawns, provides valuable nutrition for badgers and leaves gardeners with the chore of preventing damage to carefully nurtured grass. Leatherjackets were responsible for the recent damage to  the turf on Chepstow racecourse as a result of which a  racehorse was badly injured and had to be humanely destroyed.

In turn, badgers themselves can cause considerable damage as they rake back small divots of turf to feed on the grubs and wildlife groups such as ourselves plead for tolerance towards badgers if this happens in your garden!

The solution is not always straightforward. By the time gardeners are aware of the problem it is usually too late to be controlled in the current gardening year. An early indication of leatherjackets can be crows and starlings pecking and feeding around the lawn. 

Some immediate measures can be taken to prevent further destruction of the lawn. Damping affected areas and covering with carpeting or darkened polythene sheeting overnight can bring the grubs to the surface. Removing the covering in time for the “dawn chorus” will allow birds to feast without causing damage. 

In hours of darkness when badgers are around there are two possible courses of action. Firstly, the careful process known as “diversionary feeding.” This involves the laying down of small amounts of food such as bread, cake or unsalted peanuts to attract badgers away from the area. Great care, however, should be taken with the amount and type of food given. Too much food presented at times when other natural food sources are available leads to badgers depending on and returning to the same area in search of easy pickings.

Secondly, the installation of sonic devices can deter larger mammals from your garden including badgers, cats and dogs. They range in price from around forty pounds to several hundred pounds.

Ultimately the real answer lies in the removal of the leatherjackets from the lawn; remove the food source and prevent the problem.

Keeping your lawn healthy is the most important way to prevent damage.  You can disrupt cranefly habit by increasing oxygen flow through aeration. Leatherjackets are semi-aquatic creatures and they love soggy lawns. Keep your lawn well drained or plant something else in waterlogged areas.

Visiting badgers will appreciate any offerings left by caring householders and will leave when any food such as leatherjackets, slugs or earthworms is not available. The majority of householders who have encountered such badger activity in their gardens are thrilled to be able to view these elusive and beautiful mammals at such close quarters. 

Copyright Steve Clark, Gwent Badger Group, September 2005

The Gwent Badger Group is a charity staffed entirely by volunteers and it relies on charitable donations. Visit our website www.gwentbadgergroup.org.uk or contact Steve on: 07867 673054
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MUSICAL  DIRECTOR:  GRAHAM  BULL

CHEPSTOW  CHORAL  SOCIETY  will be presenting  its  annual  Christmas  music  programme  with family  carols  on  SUNDAY  DECEMBER  11th  at  ST.  MARY’S  PRIORY  CHURCH,  CHEPSTOW  at  3.00pm.
The Society continues  to  thank  all  supporters  and  friends,  without  whom  it  would  not  be  possible  to  survive.  At  the  time  of   going  to  press  with  this  notice, the  first  concert  programme  of  the  new  2005/2006  season  is  imminent  (“Trafalgar  200  -  A  Salute”,  on  Wednesday  October  19th),  and  CCS  has  been  greatly  encouraged  at  the  interest  which  this  has  generated.  However, thoughts will soon be turning towards Advent and  Christmas  music  programmes,  and  then  to  the Society’s  major  concert  of  the  season,  the Mozart  Anniversary  programme,  to  include    the Requiem  and which  is  timed  to  be  performed  during  Passiontide.

Chepstow  Choral  Society  believes  --  and  hopes! – that  it  has  a  contribution  to  make  to  the  life  of  the  Chepstow  and   area  community,  and  we  are  indebted  to  the  invaluable  support  given  to  us  by so  many  local  churches,  who,  along  with  local  firms  and  businesses  help  us  and  provide  representation  at  the  concerts.  Much  of  the  music  offered  is  largely  sacred  in  nature,  but  the  Society  is  also now  planning   some  more  varied  programmes  ( a  Summer  Festival  programme  of  mixed  choruses,  including  opera  and  lighter  choruses  is  scheduled  for July  2006).

Further information relating to the musical schedule and singing membership may be obtained by telephoning Marjorie Duerden (01291 623310). General information about the Society may be obtained from the secretary, Frances Gray (01291 622465) or from the website (www.chepstowchoralsociety.org.uk)

Choral  Society  - Future Programmes

SUNDAY  DECEMBER  11th  2005:
Christmas  Music  &  Family  Carols.  

St  Mary’s  Priory  Church, Chepstow.     3.00pm.

SATURDAY  APRIL  1st  2006.

Mozart  250th  Anniversary  Concert.

A  programme  of  music  for  Passiontide  and  the  Lent  season.



with      CCS   Orchestra 

Requiem  --  Vesperae  solennes de confessore  --  Eine Kleine Nachtmusik

St Mary’s Priory Church, Chepstow.    7.30pm

Mr. Richard Coates M.C.S.P., H.P.C. Reg.

Chartered Physiotherapist

Approved by major insurance companies

Tel: 01291 423101/07950 948734

www.chepstowphysio.com
Holiday Cottage – New Forest

Lovely Victorian cottage in a very peaceful location, minutes from open forest yet convenient for Lyndhurst village centre. Private parking, small garden with patio area. All gas, electric linen and towels included. 

Sleeps four, open all year.

Contact Helen and Stewart Walker.Tel. 02380 292428  - email: 

yorke@alonka.fsnet.co.uk


Fitness Page

A note for your diary: 

New Year’s Eve at the Huntsman

We will be holding a New Years Eve Party at the Huntsman Hotel.  There will be:  

Live music - Running buffet  - Disco

Limited Tickets (the Huntsman will be closed to anyone else)

Approximate cost to be confirmed:  £25

We will not be trying to raise money for anything – no raffle – no extra charge.

We just want to have a good party to see in 2006

There will be more details to follow but you can reserve your tickets by e-mailing me at tony@smbendall.freeserve.co.uk
Or telephone 01291 641303
Fitness Page

Cookery Corner

Normandy Pear Tart



Serves 4-6
Pastry:
275 g /10 oz flour



½ tsp. salt

75g / 3 oz butter



50g /2 oz vegetable fat

125g / 4 oz plus 2 Tbsp. Castor sugar

2 egg yolks finely beaten

40g / 1-1/2 oz walnuts finely chopped

3 Tbsp. Iced water

1 egg white lightly beaten 

Filling:

50g / 2 oz sugar


150 ml./ 5 fl oz. water 

4 large pears, peeled halved and cored
2 Tbsp. Walnuts chopped

150-ml./ 5-oz double cream

.

Sift the flour and salt into a mixing bowl. Add the butter and fat and cut into small pieces. Rub the fat into the flour until the mixture resembles breadcrumbs. Stir in all but 2 tablespoons of the sugar and the walnuts, then the egg yolk and enough of the water to bind the mixture. Knead to a dough. Chill for 30 minutes.
T make the filling, dissolve the sugar in the water in a saucepan over gentle heat. Bring to the boil and boil for 4 minutes. Add the pear halve and poach for 10 – 15 minutes or until they are just tender. Remove from the heat.

Roll out two thirds of the dough and use to line a 23cm / 9inch flan ring. Drain the pears and arrange them in a ring in the pastry case with the narrow ends towards the middle, with the cut sides down. Brush the edges of the case with water. Roll out the remaining dough to a circle large enough to cover the top of the tart. Cut an 8cm / 3inch hole in the centre, using a biscuit cutter, and place the dough ring on top of the tart. Press the edges together and seal. Knock up and crimp.  Brush with the remaining egg white and sprinkle with the remaining sugar.
Bake in a fairly hot oven (190( C/ 375( F or gas mark 5) for 30 to 35 minutes or until the pastry is firm to touch. Remove from the oven and allow to cool.
Carefully remove the flan ring and place the tart on a serving plate. Whip the cream and pile in the centre of the tart. Sprinkle with the chopped walnuts and serve.





Many thanks again to Caroline Davies
Answers to the Putrid Poetry

Bertrand de Born should think again about his lyrics.

1
walls


2
soldiers

3
dead


4
heads

5
arms


6
shouts

7
screams

8
wounded

9
corpses

10
spears

And if it’s good enough for a Cornflakes packet it’s good enough for Shirenewton.


                                         Harvest Lunch

We hope that everyone enjoyed the Harvest Lunch this year because there seemed to be a real buzz in Earlswood Hall with about 105 people packed inside. Such was the late demand for tickets that we wondered whether we would have to lay tables in the car park!

Once again the support was tremendous and our thanks go to all the ladies of the village who made and served the lunch. In addition we must acknowledge the generous support of Paul and Ann Wright, Ivan and Avis Hughes and Geoff Roser.

Kevin Bounds, ably assisted by Alistair, tried to get everyone into the party spirit and noteworthy performances were also made by Ann Nicholas who, in addition in preparing the children’s lunches, managed to rustle up a birthday cake at short notice, and by Stu Dutton, in his role as auctioneer, who raised nearly £300 for charity!  Are they trying to drop hints to the SODS casting committee?

Tickets for next year’s extravaganza will be available in due course so book early to avoid disappointment!

                                                              Margaret Lock and Pauline Dutton

Wentwood and the Forest Trust:

Following the recent concern over the future of Wentwood Forest, most folks will be pleased to hear that The Woodland Trust has raised £100.000 of pledges locally, Monmouthshire, Newport and the Argus, in 3 months and their offer to purchase 870 acres of Wentwood has been accepted, contracts to be exchanged in a few weeks.

[image: image4.png]



 Need an Electrician

Friendly and professional service

By qualified local tradesmen with over

Twenty years experience.

For anything from an extra socket to a full rewire phone 

Mark Baldwin Electrical 
641296 or 07791 771691 (mobile)

Fully Insured

Job Wanted!!!
Want to go on holiday but don’t know who will feed the cat? Or walk the dog? Or water the plants? Or fetch the newspaper? Whatever! If so call me, Alistair Bounds on 01291 641 818 or contact Glynis Macdonald who will tell me. I am 15 years old & willing to do most jobs for a fee decided by you. So call 01291 641 818. 

Line Dance Classes

Earlswood Hall, Every Monday 

 7.30 p.m. until 9.00

Beginner and intermediate dances taught

 £2.50 per session 

Just come along and have a go, or for further information contact either Es on 01291 673172 or Sue on 01291 690102
Gardening Corner

Up until the point that I started to write this the weather has continued to impress as so often happens at this time of year.  The “Indian Summer” has ensured that there has been a riot of colour hanging on in the flower borders.  The under gardener even managed to pick a lovely bunch of alstroemarias the other day (yes she did manage to do that single handed!) which is most unusual in mid October.  I think this was probably the last for this year as there is now a real autumn feel in the air, all the trees have turned or are starting to change to their fiery colours and what’s more it has started to bucket down with rain.

Because of the change to sunny, warm days again I have left all of the tender plants outside for a bit longer.  They are much happier in the open air if at all possible as the reduced air flow in the greenhouse can lead to problems such as mildew if you aren’t careful.  I haven’t got around to taking cuttings either as the strong sunlight would have dried them out too much on the hot-bench.  These will survive much better in cooler, overcast weather.  Professional nurserymen overcome this problem by having an automated misting system but I’m afraid things aren’t that sophisticated here at Barn Farm!  The continuing good weather has allowed me to get the onions and garlic planted though.  The garlic is divided into individual cloves, which means that you get probably about fourteen bits on average.  These are then planted into a hole about 10 cms (4 inches) deep and then covered back over with soil.  The onions are simply pushed into the ground so that just the very tops are showing.  These will take root in about two weeks’ time.  Generally speaking about ninety percent will survive the winter weather and will be ready for picking in June through to July.  Ours this year did very well but haven’t stored with many of them going rotten before we have eaten them.  As with all these things you never stop learning and this week I was reading an article in one of the gardening magazines where it said that over-wintered onions provide good early bulbs for consumption “but don’t store well”.  Now they tell me!  Too late for this year I will now need to keep a mental note and buy just one lot for autumn planting and then another lot for the more traditional spring planting.

The cucumbers have at last succumbed to red spider mite and mildew but at least we have had nice fresh fruits all summer.  The tomatoes are still going well.  We always grow two varieties and tend to have the cherry type ones for eating with salads etc. and the larger ones for cooking.  There is nothing better than a chunky home made tomato soup to warm you up on a chilly day.  Hopefully we will be able to have a few more pickings and get some into the freezer.  Those that don’t make it to red will probably be turned into chutney but none will be wasted.

I never like this time of year as the evenings are so short that you can get very little done outside by the time you get back from work.  Consequently all the jobs seem to start to build up and I get the “down in the dumps” feeling as I don’t get my bit of exercise before settling in on the settee!   I had hoped to have got all the hedges cut before the seasons growth turned too woody (its then much harder to cut) but as usual I haven’t managed to fit it all in.  Still this is a nice satisfying job that can be done on a cold frosty day so lets hope we get a few of them over the coming months.  Another job that will be pressing to be done is sort out the growth in the fruit cage.  I did start to prune the raspberries but decided to leave completion of this until it rained.  That might sound daft but the beds are surrounded by paths so this is a job that I can do when the soil is too wet to stand on elsewhere in the garden.  So there is method to my madness!  With raspberries this work involves removing all the last seasons’ canes on which the fruit was carried plus any week or overcrowded canes from this years’ growth.  What you want is a new cane approximately every 10 cms that can be tied into the horizontal wires.  To finish the job I cut any growth that is more than 15 cms above the top wire.  This encourages the canes to send out side shoots on which the fruit will eventually appear and it also means that the under-gardener can reach!  The Logan and Tayberries will receive similar treatment, but in their case all the old wood will be removed and all the new seasons wood tied into the wires.  The red and white currents will just receive a light pruning to keep the bushes open and let the air through.  This keeps them healthier and encourages the fruit to ripen more quickly.  The final job will be to sort out the small strawberry patches.  Last year the plants were newly established so didn’t produce many berries.  They have produced a lot of growth however!  This will be sorted by leaving all the established plants and removing all the “runners”.  The first and strongest of these from the main plants will be kept and replanted into a new strawberry bed outside, whilst the remainder will end up on the compost heap.  These are usually much weaker and never do as well so don’t be 

tempted to keep them if it appears a waste to throw them away! 

The seed catalogues have started to arrive with a vengeance so there is now an excuse to spend an odd hour in front of the wood fire with a glass of red wine as I thumb through the pages.  Seeing that the under-gardener has been doing just that for the last seven weeks (feet up in front of the fire with a glass of red wine that is!), I feel that I am justified this little luxury.  Yes it still hurts her to throw things (thank goodness) but for all those that have asked, Felicity is on the mend.  She has started the physiotherapy now and is hoping to be back in gainful employment in two to three week’s time.  Just right for the mad Marks and Spencer Christmas rush!  I can’t wait to start the 5 a.m. mornings again!  Happy gardening until next month.                 Steve Hunt.

Some Dates for your Diary

3rd Nov.   Whist Drive Recreation Hall 7.30 p.m.

7th Nov.
   Community Council Meeting Recreation Hall 7.30 p.m.

12th Nov.  Family Quiz Night – The Hood Hall Devauden –7.30 p.m.

13th Nov.  Remembrance Day Services Shirenewton & Earlswood Hall

11th Dec.  Choral Society Carol Concert St. Mary’s Chepstow – 3.00 p.m.

1st Dec. Whist Drive Recreation Hall 7.30 p.m.

29th Nov.  Local History Society – Huntsman Hotel 7.30

18th Dec.  Carol Service Shirenewton Church  4 p.m.

To advertise in the Parish magazine rates are:

½ page for the year 10 issues, £25.

Small block advert – 4-5 lines: - 10 issues £5.00

Local charity adverts for one off events no charge.

Gardening Advert

School Christmas Fayre

Readers and Sides-persons Rota for November 2005

Date

Service



Reader


Sides-person

6th Nov.
Trinity 24



Sally Saysell            
Auriol Horton

                      Holy Eucharist 9.45 a.m.

 Alistair Bounds

Alistair Bounds       


13th Nov.
Trinity 25   10.45 a.m.
    
 Andrew Baker

Andrew Baker



 REMEMBRANCE SERVICE  
Mike Barnes


Mike  Barnes

20th Nov.
Christ the King


John Nicholas

John Nicholas



Holy Eucharist 9.45 a.m.

Mike Pierce


Mike Pierce

27th Nov.
1st Sunday of Advent

Kevin Bounds

Kevin Bounds



Holy Eucharist 9.45 a.m.

Barbara Davies

Barbara Davies

4th Dec.
2nd Sunday of Advent

Margaret Lock

Margaret Lock



Holy Eucharist 9.45 a.m.

Cynthia Smith

Cynthia Smith

Newchurch Every Sunday at 2.30 p.m.



Please send notes, discs or emails for magazine to Bob O’Keefe, 15 Newton Manor, Shirenewton, (641686) or email to bobandwenche @aol.com by Saturday 19th November  for inclusion in the December / January Magazine. Note There is no Magazine in January – notes for January should be included the December Magazine














Remembrance Sunday





As in previous years we will be holding a 


Family Service of Remembrance


On 13th November,


Beginning with the laying of wreathes 


At the War Memorial at 10.50 a.m.


Everybody is warmly welcomed to this service











NFU Ad











Mary Vittle


  B.Sc.  D.Pod M MchS








STATE    REGISTERED CHIROPODIST








Home Visits		         	Tel. Chepstow  624458























Earlswood Hall 





The Annual Remembrance Day Service will take place 


at 


Earlswood Memorial Hall on Sunday 13th November at 10.30 a.m.


John Walters will conduct the service


Which will be 


Followed by tea and coffee.











Chepstow Physiotherapy Clinic


Specialists in Musculoskeletal and Sports Injuries














Why not try Reflexology!


Reflexology is a therapeutic and relaxing treatment using gentle pressure over the feet.





A full session lasts approximately 1 hour and provides treatment for specific health problems such as migraine, stress, back-pain and arthritis, followed by a relaxing massage with essential oils or a soothing foot lotion.





For more information contact


Annabel Hancock MRxS�Clinical Reflexologist


01291 650309
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